Unapproved Minutes

These are the unapproved minutes of the April 30, 2014 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors to be presented at a future meeting of the Board of Directors for approval.

1. Call to order: the meeting was called to order by Board President Dale Herrick at 7:03 p.m. Directors present were: Debra Denker, Joe Paladino, Susan Raupach, Andrew Lattimer (Treasurer), Cori-Lynn Webber (Secretary), Brian Onessimo (Vice President), Diane Bernier and Michael Coffey.  Directors Kevin MacIlvane, Sean Buda, and Glenn Brand were absent.  Mr. Chris Kohnle of Elite Property Management, LLC was also present for the meeting.
2. Approval of Minutes of Preceding Meeting: the minutes for the March 2014 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for Acceptance were reviewed and the following changes were proposed. 
On page 2 in the first paragraph of property manager’s report, change the words “visible basalt or sand” to “visible they sand or salt.”

Third line down at the end, replace “asked denting the contract” to “asking to extend the contract,”

on page 3, under paragraph number five, change ”throw circle” to ”Thoreau Circle” and capitalize Lochview.

On page 4, under Gordon Jones, replace “once” with “wants”

On page 5, under 7a, correct spelling of Herrick, and replace “stage what” with “Sagewood”.

    under paragraph 8 a, underline environmental and replace “movie” with “Looby”
    under paragraph b, fix Director row pack’s spelling of her name to “Raupach”

    under paragraph d,  replace the number 16 with 50-60.

Throughout the document replace “would more” with ”Woodmoor”

on page 6,  paragraph f, capitalize “on the green.”
Director Lattimer made a motion seconded by Director Raupach to 

Accept the minutes as amended.  

Motion passed unanimously.
3. Financial/Treasurer’s Report: Director Lattimer reported that there is $39,000 in cash available as of March 31, 2014. The Conservancy is ahead of budget, the Village is well ahead of its budget, the Ridge is covering its operations but its reserves are behind, the duplexes have an operating profit one third below the budget, balance in the reserves is behind, and the townhomes are below budget and under reserving. This is for the same reason cited in the prior minutes; the insurance is paid up front and amortizes the cost across the entire year as well as increased landscaping costs which are amortized over the year. Director Lattimer stated that going forward, we should address this under budget status. The budget should not be in a negative this early in the year. One option would be to adjust the reserves for next year to determine whether or not reserves can be pulled out later in the year and re-assessing landscaping and how it is budgeted.
Director Herrick asked whether or not Director Lattimer had looked into changing the investments of the councils and Conservancy to match or be similar to those of the Village which has a much higher interest rate. Director Lattimer stated that he spoke with Merrill Lynch and discussed options with them. They were supposed to be getting back to him regarding proposals to change the reserve investment. Director Lattimer agreed to look into that and report to the Board at a later time.
4. Property Manager’s Report:  Mr. Kohnle indicated that he has done his regular walks through and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his inspection reports.
He reported on the Rhodora water issue. He was able to meet with the engineer, and the engineer issued a letter which was provided for the Board and its packets. Re-grading of the units to pitch away from the buildings and adding a downspout area in the middle of the gutters should help control some of the water. Improving the window wells so that they are waterproof and sealed or installing drainage were also proposed.  Mr. Kohnle seeking permission to demand that CWD repair all of the items identified by the engineer to code. Director Paladino asked whether or not Mr. Kohnle had spoken to CWD. Mr. Kohnle replied that both Ray and Luigi, representatives from CWD, were present when the engineer was going through the property and talking to them about what needed to be done. Mr. Kohnle represented that CWD’s representatives are aware of the issues; he is not aware of whether or not they have spoken to Eli about the meeting. Director Coffey inquired as to whether or not these repairs are necessary if this is actually a groundwater problem? And if it is a groundwater problem, whose issue does this become? Mr. Kohnle replies that any agreement needs to account for the possibility that groundwater may be the problem and that CWD may have to do more. Director Herrick made a motion, seconded by Director Raupach, to allow Mr. Kohnle to write a demand letter to CWD to demand the property at numbers 2 through 8 Rhodora be brought to code, which letter should be reviewed by Conservancy Council before it is sent to CWD. The motion passed with eight Directors in favor and Director Webber abstaining.
Mr. Kohnle then brought up the paving project in the Village. Central sealing is on track. Director Herrick signed the contract, and the project will begin on May fifth. The pool walkway will be completed first:  the final price is $43,545.

Regarding the front entrance project, we need a meeting for the various vendors to submit their proposals and answer the Board’s questions. Director Onessimo didn’t believe that that was necessary and that we could just vote based upon price. Other Board members disagreed and requested that the meeting be scheduled. That meeting was originally set for May 15 from 7:00 p.m. until 8:00 p.m.. 

The status of the pool is that there should be no problem opening for the Friday of Memorial Day Weekend. The communications committee will send out the new codes to the homeowners. There was some communication regarding not sending out new codes in an electronic format since that is so easy to forward onto others. Elite will take care of ensuring that all homeowners have the new codes.

With respect to the new calendar recently adopted by the Board at the recommendation of the documents committee, Mr. Kohnle understands that he needs to report to the Board regarding the issues that are set out in the new calendar.

5. Unit Owner’s forum:
Roland Bernier:  noted that he was walking by the garden and found sidewalks in their chewed up pretty badly from the winter snow plowing. Mr. Kohnle stated that he is aware of this and Russo will be repairing this damage which should be completed by the end of May

Deborah Giampolo: asked about the paving projects in the front entrance on Walden Meadow being paid for this year wants to know whether or not we are following the capital reserve study because she does not believe these projects were included in the reserve study and since they are such big-ticket items, she is concerned that we will not be reserved properly. The paving for On the Green road and the Meeting House parking lots were reserved; however, they were reserved by the Village. Since the Village is not responsible for making those payments under the 2005 declaration change, we were in fact under-reserved for that project. The Board during budget discussions had decided by a majority that the money for this project would be taken out of reserves rather than budgeted. Director Lattimer explained that the majority of the Board did understand this.
Bonnie Farmer: wanted the board to understand that Melody at CWD is gone in June and she hopes that the new person will be more helpful to the community. With respect to the front walkway, she wanted to know if Russo accepts this project, will they provide us with the timeframe and will this project delay any of the regular maintenance on the property?  She hopes they would understand that this is not an excuse to further delay the regular maintenance around the property. As a member of the welcome committee she wanted the Board to know that the welcome committee informs new homeowners and renters of the pool code info if they accept a visit.

Peter DeBisschop:  wanted to draw the Board’s attention to the fact that legal fees to date are way ahead of the budgeted amount. He wonders if someone’s looking at the costs that are being expended on legal fees this year. At the rate we’re going, we will be way over budget. He wanted to know if someone is signing off on what is being charged and paid for. Director Lattimer stated that he thinks the legal costs are frontloaded so that most of the cost will occur early in the year. Mr. Kohnle explained that he reviews the invoices and then Director Herrick sees them all and approves them.  Director Webber asked about how many invoices a month are reviewed. Mr. Kohnle replied there are approximately 35 to 45 invoices a month. She wondered why the Treasurer isn’t the one approving invoices rather than the Board President. Apparently, when the predecessor to Director Lattimer left, there was no treasurer for a while, so Director Herrick took over this role. Director Lattimer will now be added to the weekly e-mails of all invoices. Director Paladino wanted to know what the concern is with the invoices and if the Board will be informed by its property manager if we are getting close to exceeding budgeted amounts. Mr. Kohnle assured the Board if he is on top of these numbers

Peter also wanted to point out that last month the extension was not taken on the Russo contracts.  He wants to know if someone is following up to present the Board with new contract prices so that a decision can be made on negotiating a new deal with Russo or taking on a new vendor. Director Herrick stated that we are waiting on the comparable bids and the Board will act on contract extensions once Russo’s contracts expire. This will be reviewed over the summer of 2014 and a decision will be made.
6. Unfinished Business

a. Council Boundaries Director Herrick gave a synopsis of the meeting with Attorney Perlstein and Attorney Sandler. He reported that the Board met with each the attorneys and answered a lot of their questions. The Attorneys answered multiple questions asked by Board members and unit owners. The Attorney wants to know what to do. He also informed the unit owners that the sidewalk in front of the Meeting House across the green and from Mercer to the green and the green to Pierce Boulevard was initially intended by the agreements to be included in the Village. This is contrary to language in the Declaration, so there was discussion regarding changing the agreement to place those items back into the Conservancy.

Director Herrick made a motion seconded by Director Bernier to move all sidewalks on Walden Meadow on the Meeting House side of the road into the Conservancy as per the recommendation of Attorney Perlstein.  

Director Onessimo said the sidewalk past the pond on Walden Meadow is the Conservancy’s. There was an issue bringing the Conservancy to the outside edge of the sidewalk; why are the maps the way they are including sidewalks into the Conservancy? Director Herrick stated that this was a decision made by some members of the 2012 Board of Directors. Director Lattimer asked if that was the agreement, why are we changing it now?  Director Coffey pointed out that the Attorney had an issue with the grass strip and asked who would be responsible for it as it is written up in the Declaration, at which point the motion was called by Director Herrick. The motion passed 6 to 3 with Directors Onessimo Lattimer and Webber opposed.
Director Herrick also noted that the Attorney recommends that the community pin the existing tree line as boundaries so that the pins can be used rather than the actual trees as boundaries. He believes this only needs to be done on Scarlet Lane and Marble Faun; the changes will then have to be discussed with the Attorney again. Director Paladino stated that he feels we should do as the Attorney recommends. Mr. Kohnle said we need to finalize lines and make them clear he can find out what the Attorney recommends. Director Herrick made a motion seconded by Director Paladino that we should follow Attorney Perlstein’s recommendation and get the tree line surveyed pinned and added to the survey. The motion carried 7 to 2 with Directors Webber and Lattimer opposed.

Director Webber inquired as to whether we have a budget for redoing the survey, pointing out as Mr. DeBisschop had earlier that we are running high already on our legal costs and the documents have not even been brought up. With a $12,000 budget and $4300 billed to date, that doesn’t include a lengthy meeting in preparation for that meeting as well as follow-up.  We are going to be spending a lot more than $12,000 in legal fees this year.

With respect to the cost of the boundaries, there would be shifting of costs and a change in the current status quo. Director Herrick estimates that Woodmoor would go up eight dollars a month and the Conservancy would go down three dollars a month. However, no actual written assessment exists. As far as the Council budgets, they will be a wash.
Director Paladino asked about an estimated timeline for completing the Declaration process and was informed it will take a couple of months. Director Bernier asked how the process works and the two options were covered. Attorney Perlstein outlined that once the documents are drafted and voted on by the Board, they can either become the subject of a meeting where 67% of the unit owners would have to appear either by proxy or in person to vote to accept the Declaration amendment, or the Board can set a period of time between six months and two years within which the 67% of unit owners need to sign off on the document.

Director Herrick stated that we need to move forward on this so that we don’t have to argue every year about the boundaries and cost analysis. We have to start somewhere and one big concern that he voiced is the number of votes being unfair. The Declaration will make changes to it harder since the boundary changes will require 80% instead of 60% of the unit owners to sign off on future boundary changes. If we don’t do something like this, the Board will fight year after year. Director Herrick stated that past practice is not enforceable.

Director Coffey made a motion seconded by Director Raupach to have Attorney Perlstein proceed with drafting the Declaration amendment.
Director Webber then read a statement into the record which is attached to these minutes in its entirety.

Director Bernier disagrees that the changes in the proposed Declaration amendment will negatively impact the property values of the Woodmoor and Ridge homeowners. She feels that when you buy into a community like this, you have to expect that changes will happen and we need to move forward with this. Director Denker stated that this is a homeowners association and everyone is a homeowner within the community. Director Herrick stated that the Ridge is not the same as Woodmoor. Director Onessimo stated that if we go on this today, he has to vote no. The Ridge went along with this process so that boundaries could be outlined. Attorney Perlstein says we don’t have them even with this declaration amendment. He needs to meet with his unit owners to see how they feel about putting forward a declaration amendment that does not solve the problem.

At which point the motion was called and it passed 6 to 3 with Directors Lattimer, Webber and Onessimo voting no.

Director Onessimo pointed out that the current survey shows that the Ridge has 25 acres, which is apparently incorrect.  Director Webber pointed out that the vortechnic units are not properly outlined on the survey since at least one of them is the responsibility of the Town of Windsor and that should be clarified.
7. New Business:
Committee Reports
a. Environmental committee report was given by Director Brand. Saturday, May 5 is Earth Day same meeting time same place same details. The committee will now begin meeting since the weather is improving 
b. Communications: Peter DeBisschop reported that his committee is looking for articles if there are no articles than they can’t put together a newsletter. He has put out a call for articles and has received no submission; that is why there is no newsletter.
c. Meeting House: Peter DeBisschop reported that the Meeting House has two rentals for April and one in June.
d. Social committee:  Roland Bernier reported that his committee had the spring fling an egg hunt with more than 50 kids attending. They had beautiful weather and a great event; thanks to Joyce Armstrong for running this event. The committee has tried a couple of things that fell flat in the past. The scrapbooking club was floated, and only one person responded. There is a new day scheduled for scrapbooking and we’ll see whether or not the unit owners are interested in this particular idea. There was a potluck supper scheduled, but only seven people indicated they were interested in attending. That’s not enough interest to go through the work. The Memorial Day party is currently being planned and that committee is in need of some help. The committee has hired Dom’s Catering to provide the grills, the food and everything. They meet the second Thursday of the month; going forward, their next meeting will announced.
e. Welcome: Director Raupach reported that four welcome letters were sent and one visit to a renter on the Ridge was made. There are still eight pending visits to be made.
f. Standards: Chair Kim Reed reported that they have at over 30 AAI’s and violations of the standards. They are dealing with the CWD sign removal issue. They’re trying to get them to remove the signs or replace them with ones that are not tattered and looking terrible. Their next meeting is Tuesday, May 13 and it will not go forward without a quorum. They have five members.
She reported that they apply the existing standards on the record. Elite sends the standards to the person who submits the AAI once the work is completed the committee inspects that work and approves it. There are a lot of AAI’s that unit owners sought out where they didn’t have the committee come back and approve. There now tracking if unit owners have had repairs done and not had the inspection afterwards. They are also tracking if unit owners proceed when their AAI has been denied. When the letter of compliance actually issues from the committee, the inspection issue is resolved. She noticed that there are 10 storm doors that are noncompliant or installed without AAI’s. No bars are allowed across the doors. Two of them are not the original owners. The committee decided they were either going to enforce this rule against everyone or not at all.

g. Garden: Director Bernier did not have a report.
h.  Document:  Peter DeBisschop would like to see the Declaration changes proposed by the committee added to the next agenda. Director Webber asked that Mr. Kohnle include those within the next Board packet so that the board can review the proposed changes from the committee since it has voted to have the Attorney actually draft the declaration amendment. 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:53 p.m. by Motion of Director Bernier and seconded by Director Lattimer.  The motion passed unanimously.  
